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Patrick Holub

From:
Sent: Wednesday, January 12, 2022 3:36 PM
To: Brian Pedrotti; Patrick Holub
Cc: Whitney McDonald; Francine Errico
Subject: Appeal relating to 1562 Strawberry Ave
Attachments: Houses within 300 feet.JPG; AppealMailingListFull.pdf

Gentlemen, 
 
Here is the information you requested at our meeting yesterday relating to homes within 300 feet of the subject 
property: 
 
The specific addresses listed below are a preliminary, and likely incomplete, listing of addresses that should have been 
included in the notification list utilized in the permit application, but weren’t. They are a good starting point, but it is 
extremely likely that there are additional properties that were also not properly notified. All properties within 300 feet 
are also visually indicated on the map attachment. 
We recommend checking all of the addresses listed in the mailing list we provided with our appeal for falling within 300 
feet of the property lines of the subject property. There may also be a few additional addresses that are not listed. 
A copy of the full mailing list we filed in our appeal as well as a copy of the map indicating units that our research 
demonstrates need to be included in notifications is attached for your convenience (individual properties are indicated 
by red marks at each applicable property on the map). 
 
Properties NOT notified that should have included: 
 
1530, 1524, 1516, 1510, 1506 Elderberry Court 1581, 1565, 1553, 1529 Blackberry Ave. 
1490, 1496 Strawberry Ave. 
 
Thank you, 
Stew and Fran Errico. 
 









Property Owner 
 

 

Property Owner 
Oak Park Village Apartments 

  
 

ALEXANIAN CHARLES H & 
CHRISTINA M 

 
 

FERMIN RODERICK J ETA 
 

 

JOHNSON-FARIAS RACHEL L 
ETCON 

 
 

JORGENSEN JUSTIN & LISA 
 

 

ALEXANIAN CHARLES H & 
CHRISTINA M 

 
 

JOHNSON-FARIAS RACHEL L 
ETCON 

 
 

Courtland Street Apartments Lp A Ca 
Ltd Pty 

 
 

DEGOEDE ARTHUR S & KAREN A 
 

 

Property Owner 
 

 

Property Owner 
 

 

IBUNA RICHARD L & JEVIR R 
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Patrick Holub

From: Whitney McDonald
Sent: Friday, January 28, 2022 4:35 PM
To: francine errico
Cc: S. Errico; Brian Pedrotti; Patrick Holub
Subject: RE: Appeal of Vacation Rental application for 1562 Strawberry Ave

Good afternoon, Francine and Stewart. 
 
It was my pleasure to coordinate a meeting with staff and to hear directly from you regarding your concerns. I am 
forwarding this email to Brian and Patrick for their review and further response on the contact person and notice 
questions.  
 
While staff will provide their interpretation and responses on these issues, the City Council will ultimately make the 
decision on your appeal, which is scheduled for hearing on February 8th. In light of the upcoming appeal hearing, would 
you like this correspondence, including the follow‐up response from Patrick and Brian, to be included as part of the 
package that the City Council considers? I just want to make sure that the Council receives all of the information you 
would like them to consider. 
 
Best regards,  
 
Whitney 
 

 

Whitney McDonald 
City Manager 

Administration 

Tel:  805‐473‐5408 | www.arroyogrande.org 
300 E Branch St | Arroyo Grande | CA | 93420   

     City Hall Business Hours: M‐Th 8:00 am ‐ 5:00 pm; Closed Fridays 

The information contained in this email pertains to City business and is intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom it 
is addressed. If the reader of this message is not an intended recipient, or the employee or agent responsible for delivering the 
message to the intended recipient and you have received this message in error, please advise the sender by reply email or phone and 
delete the message. Please note that email correspondence with the City of Arroyo Grande, along with attachments, may be subject to 
the California Public Records Act, and therefore may be subject to disclosure unless otherwise exempt by law.  

From: francine errico < >  
Sent: Friday, January 28, 2022 2:51 PM 
To: Whitney McDonald <wmcdonald@arroyogrande.org> 
Cc: S. Errico < > 
Subject: Appeal of Vacation Rental application for 1562 Strawberry Ave 
 
Hello Whitney, 
 
We would like to thank you again for making time to hear some of our concerns relating to our appeal of 1562 Strawberry 
Ave at our meeting on January 11. 
 
We had hoped to hear back from the city staff regarding the issues we raised at this meeting and to give us a direction on 
our appeal to the city, which is schedule in 11 days time.   Sadly we have had not correspondence since this meeting.  
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Since you needed to depart the meeting before we had concluded, we wanted to inform you of the discussion which 
continued after you left  and our concerns going forward on the issue of the "local contact" which formed another part of 
our appeal.  

 We discussed with Brian and Patrick our concerns that the placing a "secondary" contact on the notification form (which 
was unusual and unprecedented) did not conform to the few required performance criteria of a "local contact" as specified 
in the Arroyo City Council Code of Ordinances pertaining to Vacation Rentals:  

" The operator of the vacation rental shall, at all times while the property is being used as a vacation rental, maintain a 
contact person/entity within a fifteen-minute drive of the property. The contact person or entity must be available via 
telephone twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven days a week, to respond to complaints regarding the use of the vacation 
rental. The contact person or entity shall respond, either in person or by return telephone call, with a proposed resolution 
to the complaint within three hours between seven a.m. and nine p.m., and within thirty (30) minutes between nine p.m. 
and seven a.m. "  

The inclusion of the invalid secondary contact, which was added after the city spoke directly with the applicant and the 
applicant specifically requested  because their property manager (the secondary contact) was based in Atascadero, both 
the city and the applicant circumvented the ordinances. The second point of contact clearly does not fit the specified 
performance criteria and was intended to be an option as the only "point of contact" the applicant could come up with that 
is within a 15 minute drive of the Vacation Rental is a family member who would not be familiar with the vacation rental 
bookings and clients.  Patrick and Brian spoke to this point by saying that they included it because they felt that the 
property manager would be in a better position to attend to any issues and would therefore be of benefit to the local 
community.  While this may be true, when we are being told by yourself and others at the City that the Planning 
Commission and the Staff are only able to comply with the ordinances they have in place when considering VR 
applications, even if they are fundamentally flawed, the inclusion of a secondary contact outside that specified and 
permitted by the ordinances speaks to staff making their own determination and enabling the applicant to "get around" the 
ordinances in order to obtain a permit.  

If the performance criteria no longer make sense then clearly then need to be changed or a second category added, but it 
is unreasonable and irresponsible to selectively disregard some of the small number of requirements that exist as official 
doctrine and are intended to protect the public. 

This is likely another reason why the City of Arroyo Grande VR processes and procedures are in serious need of revision 
and will benefit from the pending revisit, however in other areas where one could argue that common sense should apply 
to inappropriate code, the City tends to take a position of needing to follow the existing approved doctrine, even when it 
clearly does not make sense as is the case for a large number of other VR permitting considerations. 

So much damage is being done to the communities in our city while we wait for procedures to be corrected and revised. It 
should be obvious that all VR applications should be put on hold and not be eligible for approval until after the City’s 
delayed procedures revisit is completed with appropriate updates in place. In any instance we ask that the City look more 
closely at this section of our appeal, because we firmly believe that this is another grounds for the application to fail. 
 
You may also remember at our meeting January 11 that the City staff were going to look into the implications of providing 
wrong information regarding the 300ft notification zone in the appeal recommendations to the Planning Commission and 
what implications this had moving forward.  We are also still waiting to hear back on this issue.  
 
As we are fast approaching the appeal date for the City Council meeting, we urgently request that you respond to these 
issues raised at our meeting last month and trust you are able to investigate these matters and are happy to discuss this 
in person with you either via phone or a zoom call should you require any further clarification or information. 
We thank you for your time on this matter. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
Francine and Stewart Errico 

 
 



February 3, 2022 

To the City Council members,  

We the appellants, feel the appeal against PPR 21-029 1562 Strawberry Avenue was not given fair or 
due consideration by the Arroyo Grande Planning Commission on December 7 and in doing so the 
residents of approximately 11 properties were denied their right to be informed about the application 
for a vacation rental within the prescribed radius of the subject property and denied their right to 
appeal.  Our appeal proved that a number of areas in the application were either invalid or not complete 
and on this basis the application should have been denied. 

We were told by the staff at the city council that an appeal would only be successful if the application 
was in error or did not follow code.  Our appeal demonstrated, not only was their application in error, 
but it also did not follow code. 

City staff were negligent in their response to our 37-page document, leaving out relevant points and 
using arguments with conflicting and confusing information which led to the Planning Commission not 
having the correct and appropriate information needed to fairly address the appeal. 

Our major issues of concern center around: 
 

1. The 300ft notification zone.  The area designated and detailed in the staff memo to the Planning 
Commission was concluded to be incorrect at our meeting with City staff on January 11.  This 
means that a number of owners who should have been notified were not only denied their right 
to appeal in this process, but were also not provided with “local contact” and other relevant 
information.  On this basis the application for the vacation rental should be denied. 

2. The inclusion of a second contact person on the notification postcard was outside the scope and 
performance requirements of the current standards, which was also concluded at our meeting 
with City staff on January 11.  Staff acted on their own determination and did not follow the 
standards, at the request of the applicant, and as such the application for the vacation rental 
should be denied. 

3. The location of the proposed vacation rental at 1562 Strawberry Avenue, presents a unique 
situation in that it lies within a particularly high-density area.  The 300ft notification zone from 
all property boundary takes in over 116 structures which house over 500 people.  Most of the 
residents of these structures are not represented by the current performance standards and 
therefore have no way of reporting issues to the “local contact” because they are not directly 
provided with this information.  Their safety and security in the neighborhood is not being 
considered and they are being treated like “second class” citizens.  The application for the 
vacation rental in this high-density area should not be approved due to these unique and special 
circumstances.  

4. As the appellants were advised by city staff and the Planning Commission that they approve 
vacation rentals based on the current standards and can only adhere to the ordinances as 
written, even if they are not in keeping with the changing landscape of vacation rentals within 
the City.  We have cited three instances where staff have taken it upon themselves to determine 
what is rigid verses flexible code and what is not and then make their own judgement calls 
which lie outside the performance standards of code.  This is inconsistent, confusing and wrong.   
Their incorrect assessments and judgements are cause for the application for this vacation 
rental to be denied.   



5. During this process we have continually highlighted grave shortcomings in the current vacation 
rental ordinances and processes, to the extent that the City Council requested from City Staff a 
review of the current processes and performance standards last October.  This process has been 
extremely delayed and for the City to continue to approval vacation rentals at the vastly 
increased rate while this review continues to be deferred is negligent, continues to allow 
outdated code to cause conflicts in areas known to be questionable and is morally wrong.  This 
application should not be approved based on the fact that the City is reviewing its current 
standards due to concern that they are outdated and do not afford neighborhoods proper 
protections.   

 

Furthermore, we have been disappointed that at each meeting we addressed the City Council with our 
concerns the Mayor said that City staff would contact us after the meeting to personally address our 
concerns.  On both occasions this did not happen. After our meeting on January 11 with City staff, which 
we instigated ourselves, again we were promised feedback and we never received this, and this would 
have been important to our preparation for our appeal direct to the City.  

It is clear that on a number of issues our appeal for the vacation rental at 1562 Strawberry Avenue has 
not been adequately and fairly addressed.  We trust it will be given fair and due consideration at the City 
Council meeting on February 8, 2022.  

Sincerely 

Francine and Stewart Errico 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



Response comments made to the below document in RED are from 
the appellants.  
 
 
 MEMORANDUM  

TO: Planning Commission  

FROM: Brian Pedrotti, Community Development Director  

BY: Patrick Holub, Assistant Planner  

SUBJECT: CONSIDERATION OF APPEAL TO PLANNING COMMISSION CASE 21-004; APPEAL OF PLOT PLAN REVIEW 
21-029 FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A VACATION RENTAL; LOCATION – 1562 STRAWBERRY AVENUE; APPELLANTS 
– STEW AND FRANCINE ERRICO, ET AL.  

DATE: December 7, 2021  

SUMMARY OF ACTION:  

Adoption of the proposed Resolution would deny the appeal and approve the proposed project in accordance 
with the approval granted by the Community Development Director on September 28, 2021.  

IMPACT ON FINANCIAL AND PERSONNEL RESOURCES:  

In accordance with Chapter 3.24 of the Arroyo Grande Municipal Code (AGMC), vacation rentals are required to 
pay the City transient occupancy tax (TOT) in the amount of ten percent (10%) of the rent charged by the 
operator.  

RECOMMENDATION:  

It is recommended that the Planning Commission adopt a Resolution denying Appeal Case No. 21-004 and 
approving Plot Plan Review 21-029 (Attachment 1).  

BACKGROUND:  

Vacation Rental Permitting  

On June 10, 2014, the City Council adopted Ordinance No. 663, establishing vacation rentals and homestays as 
permitted land uses in the City’s residential zoning districts, subject to the approval of a Minor Use Permit-Plot 
Plan Review (Attachment 2). During the development of Ordinance 663, both the Planning Commission and City 
Council had discussions about potential issues related to noise, parking, and other general nuisances, due to 
concerns expressed by some members of the public. The performance standards by which a vacation rental 
application is reviewed were generated from those discussions. For example, an applicant is required to provide a 
local contact to address noise and  
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general disturbance issues that may arise from a short term rental. Question: how are general disturbances issues 
raised with the local contact, by whom and how are they recorded?? A 300-foot buffer between rentals on the 
same street is required to prevent the oversaturation of short term rentals in a neighborhood. This is based on the 
short-term license only.  Others may do 1 monthly rentals unlicensed and rent them out as vacation rentals, 
others do not apply for a license at all,  thus oversaturation can still occur.  The City Council seems ill equipped to 
deal with oversaturation and the current performance standards due not address the current situation.  The ’same 
street’ restriction also does not make sense for many circumstances including connecting properties on different 
streets. Ultimately, both bodies came to the conclusion that these concerns could be addressed by compliance 
with the performance standards and abiding by conditions of approval. This relies heavily on the effectiveness on 
the local contact, but does not give any requirements regarding their qualifications to address issues other than 
being a 15 minute drive away. It does however, rely heavily on neighbors to report and deal with such concerns.  
Additionally, these issues were found to be similar to instances when long-term renters, homeowners, and even 
private guests of homeowners are the cause of these types of nuisances. This argument has been put into 
question by comments made by planning commissioners and by complaints made directly by neighbors of existing 
VR rentals.  At the December 7 Planning Commission meeting one of the Planning Commissioners even stated that 
in his experience as a hotelier, tourists do not act the same as a permanent residents.  In a long-term rental 
situation, a renter could be in violation of their lease if there are “issues”, and with homeowners and private 
guest’s relationships are often developed in order to live as peaceful and harmonious neighbors.  Short term 
rental vacationers are NOT neighbors.  With short term rentals, the visitors come, they party, they vacation and 
then they leave over the course of the weekend.  By the time complaints are heard they have often vacated with 
no course of action or recourse, and then the same happens again the next weekend.  It is unfair and disingenuous 
to say that vacation rental guests are the same as long-term renters, homeowners and private guests.  The City 
even classes them as vacationers not neighborhood renters when they define vacation rentals as a lodging 
business (in effect a hotel) A vacation rental includes additional protections, whereby the local contact is available 
to address any complaints and a property owner is motivated to comply with the conditions of approval to avoid 
possible revocation of the permit. It is important to note that the additional protection of a local contact is not the 
same as an on-site hotel manager, which most lodging businesses have.  This suggested protection is extremely 
limited in scope.  While vacation rentals are considered a lodging business in one instance by the City, they are 
then considered a single family home with a neighbor on the other.  In addition, the process in which to revoke 
such a permit can take months while problems persist and impacts to the local community continue, and the City 
will always side with the permit holder to ensure they make amends rather than revoke their license.   We have 
already seen this happen at the December 7 Planning Commission Meeting where even though the applicants for 
a vacation rental at 263 Spruce Street had been renting without a permit and had numerous complaints, were still 
granted their license.  The question begs also does the party seeking to revoke the permit then have to pay to do 
this? if they do, this is a major unfair deterrent.  Under the requirements of the Ordinance, the new vacation 
rental is conditioned to meet performance standards to minimize (which means that some adverse effects are 
OK?) adverse impacts on adjacent properties, ensure appropriate conditions are implemented, and prohibit 
overconcentration of these uses in residential districts.  

The Ordinance went into effect on July 10, 2014. Since that time, the City has permitted seventy-one (71) vacation 
rentals and forty-one (41) homestays, not including this application. This report deliberately misses out the fact 
that the City Council has voiced concern over the validity of the current ordinances and that City Staff are in the 
process of reviewing these and reporting back to the City.  It seems to suggest that vacation rentals are a 
resounding success, which is not true and based on limited and faulty information.  In addition to this application, 
staff is currently processing applications for four (4) vacation rentals. Since the adoption of Ordinance No. 663, 
seven (7) permits that were approved by the Community Development Director for the establishment of a 



vacation rental have been appealed to the Planning Commission. All seven (7) of the appeals were denied by the 
Commission and the Community Development Director’s decision was upheld. Each of the previous appeals were 
denied due to the Planning Commission being able to make the required findings for the Plot Plan Review. This 
statement seems to predetermine the outcome and is unfairly biased towards to the applicant.  

Property History  

On September 28, 2021, the Community Development Director approved Plot Plan Review 21-029 for the 
establishment of a vacation rental at 1562 Strawberry Avenue. At the time of approval, notice of the Director’s 
approval were sent to all property owners within 300 feet of the subject property.  This boundary area was 
questioned in the appeal and should have been noted.  The fact that there is even a question over where the 300ft 
starts and finishes is a major failing of the city and the ordinances.  For those who are not notified when they are 
legitimately within the 300ft, the city is in effect denying their right to appeal and their right to have information 
about the proposal to have a vacation rental near their property.  The notice included the name and phone 
number of the applicant’s local contact person in accordance with Arroyo Grande Municipal Code Subsection 
16.52.230.C.5, appeal information, and information about how to contact Community Development staff should 
there be questions about the project. The approval letter is included as Attachment 3.  This is incorrect, because in 
fact two people were named, one which does not comply with the Municipal Code Subsection 16.52.230.C.5.  The 
other is a family member who was referenced after the applicant could not locate a suitable person within the 15-
minute required drive time.  This is substantiated through the email trail between the city and the applicant in 
their pursuit of trying to make their application compliant with the ordinances.  

On October 11, 2021, the appellants submitted an appeal of this determination to the Planning Commission. On 
November 12, 2021, the appellants submitted additional documents outlining the grounds for their appeal. The 
appellants’ appeal documentation is included as Attachment 4. Planning Commission CONSIDERATION OF APPEAL 
TO PLANNING COMMISSION CASE 21-004; APPEAL OF PLOT PLAN REVIEW 21-029 FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF A 
VACATION RENTAL; LOCATION – 1562 STRAWBERRY AVENUE; APPELLANTS – STEW AND FRANCINE ERRICO, ET AL. 
December 7, 2021 Page 3  

 

ANALYSIS OF ISSUES:  

Basis of the Appeal  

The subject appeal indicated concerns about the completeness of the application, the structure’s adherence to 
Building and other Code requirements, availability of parking and perceived impacts on circulation, noticing 
procedures and the ability of the listed emergency contact to perform the required functions.  

Vacation Rental Performance Standards  

Arroyo Grande Municipal Code Section 16.52.230 outlines performance standards and conditions required for the 
operation of vacation rentals within the City. These performance standards and conditions are intended to ensure 
vacation rentals conform to the existing character of the neighborhood and do not create an adverse impact on 
adjacent properties. Applicable performance standards are included as conditions of approval to allow upfront 
understanding by the applicant of what the City requires for the operation of the vacation rental. Conditions 
include items such as having a structure consistent with the neighborhood, meeting applicable Codes, maintaining 
a local contact person, and limiting the number of guests allowed to occupy the rental.  The standards defined in 
Arroyo Grande Municipal Code Section 16.52.230 state: 
Purpose and Intent. The purpose of these regulations is to ensure that vacation rentals located in the city conform 
to the existing character of the neighborhood in which they are located and do not create an adverse impact on 



adjacent properties. According to Wikipedia the definition of character of neighborhood is: Neighborhood 
character refers to the 'look and feel of an area',[1] in particular a residential area. It also includes the activities that 
occur there. In everyday usage, it can often be synonymous with local character, residential character, urban 
character and place identity, 

Adverse Effect is defined as the Merriam Webster Dictionary as 1) acting against or in a contrary direction, hostile 
or 2) unfavorable and harmful. 

We argue that a vacation rental is indeed against the neighborhood character as specified in the original building 
plan and purpose for Berry Gardens (agreed on by the Arroyo City Council). It was never intended to be a tourism 
precinct and accommodate lodging businesses.  And due to outdated ordinances (which are currently being 
reviewed by the Arroyo City Council due to concern over the applicability of their current standards), approval of a 
VR on Strawberry Ave leaves a high potential for adverse effects to over 500 residents within the 300ft buffer, 
without proper protections in place for these residents for whom the ordinances are supposed to protect.   City 
Staff even conclude at the end of this document that adverse effects could occur and wrongly then justify their 
position to say that the current performance standards mitigate the likelihood of such adverse effects occurring.   

 

Completeness of Application  

The appellants have raised issue with the alleged incompleteness of the application for Plot Plan Review 21-029. 
For example, the appellants contend that the plans submitted as part of the Plot Plan Review application are 
inadequate. The checklist referenced by the appellants is intended for projects that propose new construction, 
rather than permitting a new use in an existing, permitted structure. Staff believes that the information included 
on the application provides staff with the required information in order to make the necessary findings for 
approval of the application. Recognizing that the “Minor Project Application” form is used for a wide array of 
application types, staff has made adjustments to the application form in order to more clearly indicate which fields 
are required to be completed for different permit types. These changes include clearly indicating that Section III, 
found on page three of the application, is not required to be completed for short term rental applications, which 
include vacation rental and homestay applications. Staff’s ability to determine which parts to include and omit on 
the form is confusing, especially for those who are raising an appeal.  Do your constituents have to continue to pay 
nearly $500 in order to find out that what they thought was incomplete was then overruled by staff’s 
determination at the time. In some instances, staff are telling us they are able to determine eligibility based on 
certain internal and logical criteria and the next they are saying they have to comply strictly with the ordinances as 
written.   

   

Code Compliance  

The appellants have alleged that due to the information provided on the application, staff would be unable to 
verify whether the existing structure meets provisions of the California Building Code (CBC). During the review of 
the application, information provided by the applicant was cross referenced with City documentation to confirm 
that the existing structure was permitted, constructed and inspected according to standard City procedures. 
Further to confirmation with City staff, they do not actually visit the street and the property to concur such 
information before issuing a preliminary approval.  It is noted that the applicant did not include the hot tub and 
fire pit in their backyard as part of their drawings.  They noted a garage to be used for parking but did not inform 
the City or note on the drawings that this has been turned into a games room and that there is no intent for 
parking as provided on the drawings.   Furthermore, after approval of the application and before the applicant is 
able to rent the unit, the Building Division of the Community Development Department will conduct a safety 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Neighbourhood_character#cite_note-1
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Place_identity


inspection to confirm that the necessary life safety devices are installed and in working order. This inspection 
includes verification that the structure is in Planning Commission CONSIDERATION OF APPEAL TO PLANNING 
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conformance with the City’s records regarding the structure as well as verifies that smoke detectors, carbon 
monoxide detectors, and fire extinguishers are installed as required by the current version of the CBC. Should any 
deficiencies become known before or during the safety inspection, the applicant will be required to address those 
deficiencies prior to obtaining their Business License, and therefore, will be unable to rent the unit until such 
deficiencies are corrected.  



 
Parking  
The appellants’ submittal included concerns that guests of the rental parking on the street could 
have impacts on circulation within the cul-de-sac and that parked vehicles could have impacts on 
emergency response or trash collection for the street. Strawberry Avenue is classified as a local 
street, and as such, is designed to accommodate sidewalks, two lanes of traffic with driveway 
access, and on-street parking within the right-of-way. As a local road, the Strawberry Avenue was 
designed to provide emergency access with the presence of on-street parking. This relies only on 
what the street was designed to provide, but does not take into consideration what actually occurs 
and the traffic build up on the street already.  This should be properly investigated by the City Staff to 
ensure that safety concerns are met.  Many other cities, and if fact our county, does not allow VR 
related on street parking. Furthermore, the appeal documents allege that presence of game tables in 
the garage preclude the use of the garage for guest parking. The Municipal Code does not include a 
parking standard for vacation rentals, therefore the presence of any obstructions in the garage is not 
a basis for denial of a vacation rental application. However, because the game tables are not 
permanently installed in the garage, staff believes this to be a non-issue and parking vehicles within 
the garage is possible. Staff know that the likelihood of heavy games tables (which took over a day 
to construct) being put away to create parking is unlikely and this is disingenuous to circumvent the 
concern over parking and using a space that the applicant put on their application as parking 
availability when they had no inclination to do so.   Lastly, the appellants have taken the presence of 
these games tables to constitute a “home occupation” of the garage. The section of the Business 
License application that the appellants have taken to prohibit this use of the garage is in reference to 
businesses that have obtained a Home Occupation Permit, which is not applicable in this situation. A 
Home Occupation Permit is meant to allow a business owner to conduct more typical business 
activities from their home. These activities include contractors who store vehicles on their property or 
home office related activities. The prohibition of utilizing a garage as a home occupation does not 
apply in the scenario of a vacation rental. Furthermore, the use of a garage as part of a vacation 
rental is to be expected based upon the fact that a vacation rental most closely imitates a residential 
use of the structure. This implies that the Vacation Rental is more like a residential home than a 
hotel.  This is incorrect, and the City acknowledges that Vacation Rentals are lodging businesses by 
virtue that their Tourism Business Improvement District Board including Vacation Rentals as a 
lodging business and collects transient tax for the purpose of promoting tourism and the lodging 
industry. As such, by definition they are doing business in and at their home.   In any case, it is 
interesting that heavier conditions apply for someone operating a business out of their home (such 
as parking, type of activities and even the use of the garage), but vacation rentals have little or no 
restrictions yet their potential for “adverse effects” on the neighborhood are far greater.  
 
 
Occupancy Limitations  
Condition of Approval No. 9 limits overnight occupants of vacation rentals to two (2) persons per 
bedroom, and an additional two (2) people. This is to ensure rentals are not over occupied and 
detrimental to surrounding residences. An applicant is required to submit a floorplan as part of the 
application so staff can verify the number of bedrooms in a dwelling unit. At 1562 Strawberry 
Avenue, the single family residence has three (3) bedrooms, therefore the permit was conditioned to 
have no more than eight (8) overnight occupants (Attachment 5). Planning Commission 
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Noticing Requirements  
The appellants’ submittal on November 11th makes the claim that noticing requirements were not 
followed for this project. Specifically, the appellants allege that properties within the required 300’ 
radius were not notified. After conducting a thorough analysis of the properties notified of the 
Community Development Director’s decision, staff has concluded that owner of all of properties 
within a 300’ radius of the subject property were sent a copy of the approval mailer previously 
mentioned. The County of San Luis Obispo’s Geographic Information Systems (GIS) information 
indicates that there are thirty (30) parcels within 300’ of the subject property (Attachment 6). Staff 
believes that the forty-five (45) parcels notified actually exceeded the noticing requirements of the 
AGMC. Furthermore, staff believes that the appellants arrived at the total of sixty-nine (69) parcels in 
error due to the fact that “property owner” and “resident” labels were included in their mailing list. 
Only mailing labels for property owners within 300’ are required to be submitted with an application 
for a vacation rental, pursuant to AGMC Section 16.12.030.  Please see the City Councils Plot Plan 
Review Checklist which clearly states that the 300ft radius is required to be from the “property 
boundary”.  A property boundary runs to the edge of the legal property, which in Berry Gardens is to 
the edge of the street.  Attachment 6, using the County of San Luis Obispo’s Geographic Information 
Systems (GIS), clearly has the starting point (center of the circle) in the middle of the street and not 
on the boundary of the property. This is therefore in error and does not correctly calculate the 300ft 
radius and does not include all properties.  We are not sure how the staff believed the appeal’s data 
was in error and they did not contact the appellants to discuss or gather more information before 
making their erroneous judgement. This was also discussed directly with staff at a zoom meeting on 
January 11 where staff agreed that the GIS graphic was incorrect.  We believe that the Planning 
Commission therefore made their approval based on false information provided by city staff.  At that 
meeting it was also determined that the actual staring point for determining the buffer zone, ie. What 
actually determines the property boundary is also in dispute.  It is our understanding that the 
property boundary starts at the curb to road, and that the sidewalk is an easement.  As such we 
determine that a total of 43 properties (with over 500 residents) are within the 300ft notification 
buffer.  This is important because if eligible owners are not notified of the application for a vacation 
rental, they are also denied their rights to appeal.  
 
In relation to the issue of “owners” versus “residents” in the notification process, the ordinances 
omission of renters who may be affected by a vacation rental in affect treats them as “second class 
citizens” and not worthy of consideration.  In the case of 1562 Strawberry Avenue, the 300ft buffer 
takes in numerous renters in single family homes, as well as 36 apartments at the Courland Street 
Apartments and 44 apartments at the Oak Park Village apartments (approximately 400 residents in 
the buffer zone who are renters).  It is disappointing the Planning Commission did not consider the 
“unique” circumstances of approving a vacation rental in a high-density area, and making their 
conclusion knowing that most, if not all of these residents have no direct access to a complaints 
system of the contact details of the “local contact person”, should problems arise.   The Planning 
Commission expressed concern over this issue placing the blame back on the City Council for not 
updating the ordinances for which they were bound to make decisions by.  
 
  
Local Contact Person  
Condition of Approval No. 6 requires the vacation rental operators to maintain a local contact person 
or entity, within a fifteen (15) minute drive of the property, to be available to resolve any issues 
resulting from the use of the residence as a vacation rental. This is meant to give neighboring 
property owners a primary means of addressing issues with the rental instead of relying solely on 
City services, such as Police, Neighborhood Services, and Community Development. If in the future 
the local contact changes, the applicants are required to notify the City of the new local contact and 
property owners within 300 feet would be mailed a postcard with the new contact information. As 
part of their application, the applicant identified two emergency contacts. The primary emergency 



contact is Erika McCann and the secondary emergency contact is Kathy Kelly. The appellants 
expressed concerns regarding the listing of two emergency contacts, stating that Ms. McCann was 
listed in an attempt to circumvent the City’s vacation rental performance requirements. Staff has 
spoken with the applicant and is confident that Ms. McCann is able to perform the requirements of 
being listed as the primary emergency contact. Should community members have issues with the 
emergency contacts’ ability to abate concerns related to the rental unit, revocation of the permit 
could be a solution, subject to a public hearing before the Planning Commission. The AGMC does 
not prohibit an applicant from providing additional emergency contact persons that can assist in 
addressing concerns from neighbors. Staff later amended this to say that they were in error because 
Ms McCann was not mentioned, but if they contacted the applicant and determined that Ms McCann 
was able to perform this duty, why was it included and how did the error occur – this was not 
explained.  Either they did contact the applicant and incorrect information was given, or they did not 
contact them.  Which is true here? 
 
While City staff included an additional local contact person stating that the AGMC does not prohibit 
an applicant from providing additional emergency contact persons, it is very specific that the 
emergency contact person needs to be within a 15-minute drive of the property.  Even by definition it 
is a “local contact”, and anyone falling outside of a 15-minute drive cannot be considered because 
they are not “local”.  At our meeting on January 11, staff advised us that they felt it was in the 
public’s best interest to have the second contact because the second point of contact was in fact the 
property manager and would have more knowledge and contact details for the “visitors” than the 
family person listed by the applicant.  However, they acknowledged that because they were based in 
Templeton that they did not comply with the city ordinances and that this would be grounds for an 
appeal.    
 
In this instance, staff are again making their own determination and not complying directly with the 
ordinances for which they say they must adhere to. The inclusion of the property manager on the 
notification postcard is both a disingenuous attempt by the applicant to circumvent the ordinances 
and causes confusion for anyone who received the notification with the contact numbers. 
 
Concentration Limitations  
During the Council’s consideration of Ordinance No. 663, concerns were raised regarding the 
possibility that an overconcentration of vacation rentals and homestays could negatively impact the 
residential character of neighborhoods. In order to address this issue, the Council included 
separation requirements in the regulations that prohibit the establishment of a vacation rental within 
300 feet of an existing vacation rental on the 
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same street. The nearest permitted vacation rental is located at 1515 Elderberry Court, which is 
located approximately 175 feet northeast of the subject property (Attachment 7). Although this 
property is within 300 feet of the subject property, the previously approved vacation rental is on a 
different street than the current application. Therefore, the address at 1562 Strawberry Avenue is 
eligible to be entitled as a vacation rental.  If you search on Beachbumrresevations.com for vacation 
rentals, both 1515 and 1510 Elderberry are listed as vacation rentals.  This means that the City 
Council permit process fails in its assumption that you can only have vacation rentals 300 ft of each 
other on the same street.  Oversaturation is happening and occurring without proper consideration 
by City staff nor updated ordinances in place to deal with such occurrences. It is also noteworthy that 
although on a different street, both of the above VR properties are within 300 feet of 1562 Strawberry 
Ave. 



 
Megan’s Law  
The appellant has reiterated concerns from a previous appeal that guests of the vacation rental 
could potentially be registered sex offenders and the proximity of the rental to school sites or 
locations where children congregate could cause safety issues. Staff would like to again state that 
while the safety of schoolchildren is of utmost concern, the transitory nature of vacation rental guests 
does not meet the reporting requirements of Megan’s Law. The law was intended to compel 
individuals to register their permanent (or semi-permanent) address with law enforcement so that 
they, and the public, would know where offenders are residing. Additionally, this gives law 
enforcement the opportunity to check up on registered individuals and allows residents to check if 
any registered offenders reside in their neighborhood.  
ALTERNATIVES:  
The following alternatives are presented for the Planning Commission’s consideration:  
1. Adopt the attached Resolution denying Appeal Case No. 21-004 and approving Plot Plan Review 
Case No. 21-029;  
2. Modify and adopt the attached Resolution denying Appeal Case No. 21-004 and approving Plot 
Plan Review Case No. 21-029;  
3. Do not adopt the attached Resolution, take tentative action to approve Appeal Case No. 21-004, 
and provide direction for staff to return with an appropriate resolution including findings for denial of 
Plot Plan Review Case No. 21-029; or  
4. Provide direction to staff.  
 
ADVANTAGES:  
Denial of the appeal and approval of the requested plot plan review would allow the applicants to 
establish a vacation rental in accordance with City regulations, and provide the applicants flexibility 
to use the home to generate supplemental income. The applicant would also collect and remit TOT 
from rentals which would be used to help maintain City streets and services.  By stating a financial 
reason as an advantage in the consideration of approving a Vacation Rental the City is putting its 
financial interests above the concerns and livelihoods of its tax paying constituents.  
DISADVANTAGES:  
The establishment of a number of vacation rentals in an established neighborhood could impact the 
atmosphere developed in the neighborhood through time. The City Staff duly note that adverse 
effects could be experienced by the vacation rental.  There should have been a valid risk 
assessment completed, as the City would do for any lodging business (hotel/bed and breakfast) 
application.  Impacts to noise, Planning Commission CONSIDERATION OF APPEAL TO 
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traffic, property values, and neighborhood composition could be observed This is actually agreeing 
that it could result in having adverse effects on the neighborhood. However, concentration limitations 
and performance standards developed specifically for vacation rentals were intended to reduce this 
potential, including the designation of a local contact person to manage neighbor complaints and 
prevent overburdening City services.   This relies on the current ordinances being relevant and 
effective, which is not the case and has been questioned by the current City Council in their call for a 
review of the ordinances. The staff should have included in this memo to the Planning Commission, 
but it is not mentioned.  In opposition to this, staff continue to defend the ordinances saying that they 
prevent “adverse effects”.  This is simply not true.  It is worth noting at the December 7 Planning 
Commission meeting, when this appeal was heard, there was another appeal against another 
vacation rental application (who had been operating as a vacation rental for several months without 
a license) and another neighbor of a separate vacation rental, both who claimed anti-social behavior, 
disturbances, parking, traffic, and safety issues.  While the Planning Commission requested that the 
public complain to the City so the complaints could be officially recorded, there is no known system 
at the City to record complaints and what to do with this information.  Additionally, Citywide 
performance standards, including the Noise Ordinance, also apply to vacation rentals. If the vacation 
rental begins operating outside of any of these standards or the conditions of the permit, remedies 
are made available through the AGMC. Are we correct to assume that it is therefore up to the 
residents to compile data, complain and record any issues, for which they are not financially 
rewarded, are not given guidance on, or do not have set processes given by the City Council?  
ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW:  
Staff has reviewed the project in accordance with the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) 
and determined that it is categorically exempt per Section 15301 of the CEQA Guidelines regarding 
existing facilities.  
PUBLIC NOTIFICATION AND COMMENTS:  
A notice of public hearing was mailed to all property owners within 300 feet of the project site, 
published in the Tribune, and posted on the City’s website and at City Hall on Friday, November 22, 
2021. The Agenda was posted at City Hall and on the City’s website in accordance with Government 
Code Section 54954.2. At the time of report publication, no comments have been received beyond 
what was contained in the appeal forms.  
Attachments:  
1. Draft Resolution  
2. Ordinance No. 663  
3. September 28, 2021 Approval letter  
4. Appeal form  
5. Floor plan  
6. 300’ notification radius  
7. Vacation Rental vicinity map  
 


